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Chapter 1

The
urge to hit out at her husband grew inside Liza like Triffids. Living like this
was driving her insane. She moved her hands behind her back and gripped tightly
to her chunky bangles to make sure a slap didn’t escape her thoughts.

This was going to be a special day, so she’d chosen a special outfit to match,
the daffodil yellow two-piece she’d worn on their honeymoon. It clung to her as
well now as it had done in Majorca the day after their wedding. The low cut of
her dress and the dizzying height of the hem of her skirt were perfect for what
she had in mind.

When
she finally found out for certain that she’d married a gangster, Liza got used
to the idea that Archie might end up doing a spell in prison. Even so, this
wasn’t what she had in mind. Locked-in Syndrome had never entered the picture.
She’d always thought of him behind bars on 3 square meals a day, not as this
living shadow of a man.

Archie
closed his eyelids:

1,
2, 3 blinks – ‘C’.

It
took so long for him to tell her anything.

Liza’s
body filled with impatience top to toe, like cement was being poured into her
from a great height. Felt like her head was a pressure cooker needing to let
off steam. She twisted her slender fingers into her long, blond hair, ever
hopeful she might make it curl. When the twists became tight enough the roots
lifted her scalp. She pulled as hard as she could for as long as she could bear
the pain.

4,
5, 6 ...

It
wasn’t his fault, after all. A bullet to the brain would have done for anyone.
Still, it was difficult to see the man she married in the wilting frame before
her, head lolling into the wheelchair’s rest, the residue of dribble crusting
at the corners of his mouth and leaving slug trails down his black beard.

7,
8, 9 ...

‘Till
death do us part.’ That’s what they’d promised each other all those years
earlier, three grown up children and two dogs later. And they’d meant it at the
time.

They
hadn’t been an average family, not with Archie’s line of work, but there had
always been plenty of money around. They’d mixed with the well-to-do lot they
met at the independent schools their children attended. Not that the quality of
the company had raised their status or that the children’s education had made
much difference. They never really managed to clean the muck from their working
class roots. Couldn’t shake the feeling that everyone was looking down at them.

Jenny,
their eldest, had turned to dancing to get her away from home. Was working
cruise ships on the Med. They hardly heard from her unless she needed cash.

The
middle child, Greg, had been to university. Not to Oxbridge. Not even to the
North East. Took a third-class degree in sports psychology with him when he
left the University of North London; his grandparents would have been so proud.
Shame he hadn’t managed to find a job after graduating. He spent most of his
time down the bookies or perfecting the art of game-playing on the X-Box these
days.

Miriam
was the youngest. She was also the black sheep. Left school with no
qualifications to her name and nothing going for her other than that she had a
body that was a carbon copy of her mum’s - shapely legs, tight buttocks, tiny
waist, pert breasts and a beauty spot just above her lip on the right-hand side
of her face. Since the age of 16 she’d been dating minor celebrities and
appearing in the paper from time-to-time. She’d slowly worked her way up to
footballers from the lower leagues, but the latest flame had been kept a secret
for over a month. Must have been someone very important for her to keep her
mouth shut for so long.

Mostly
Liza’s family were a typical dysfunctional unit. Until the shooting that was.

Since
then it had been a nightmare. All Liza could think about was stopping it all.
And Archie felt just the same.

“End
it,” he’d tell her. “Plese.” He never could spell. Never saw the need to learn.
Breaking bones and intimidating the opposition didn’t really require that kind
of muscle.

10,
11, 12...

She’d
thought about doing it. A pillow over the head. Crushed meds in his food. Thing
was she still loved him in a funny kind of way. Enough to keep her from doing
anything about it. And even if all her feelings had gone, she didn’t fancy
copping a murder charge.

That’s
why she was off to see ‘Mr Suit’ Martin.

“Anything
you want. Just name it,” Mr Suit had said. And up until then he’d been true to
his word. Paid for a nurse for a couple of hours a day. Bought in some respite
care at the weekends. Forked out for all the hospital bills.

12th
letter. L.

“Love
you too,” Liza said, leaning over and kissing Archie on the cheek, checking her
makeup in the chrome of the chair as she got close. The mascara showed off her
blue eyes nicely and she thought the flicks at the end of her lids made her
look like a fair-haired Cleopatra. “Got to rush. Won’t be long. If I get held
up, one of the nurses will be here at 3.”

He
started blinking again.

Liza
didn’t have the time to mess around. Pretended not to notice her husband’s
pleading.

She
turned up the volume on the snooker with the remote and shifted him round so
that he faced the TV.

Her
bag was all ready by the coffee grinder. She grabbed it and ran for the door.
Wondered if Mr Suit was going to do the right thing by them in their hour of
need and just how far she might have to go to persuade him. It was time the
boss made right for what he’d done once and for all.




Chapter 2

The
meeting took place in the breakfast room.

Liza
had been escorted there by someone she hadn’t seen before, a tall, black guy
with a goatee beard who wore sunglasses even though the lights in the house
weren’t on.

She
was grateful for the assistance – these Millionaire’s Row mansions might not
look like much from outside the big iron fences, but inside they were like
warrens. Last time she’d been there, she’d had to take a pee in a sauna because
she’d forgotten the directions to the bathroom.

The
sun shone through the glass patio doors and brightened the place up enormously.
That was the cue for the escort to take off his sunglasses.

Through
the glass of the doors she could see a neatly manicured lawn, at the far end of
which was an undulating, golfing green with its very own sand-trap and flag.

Mr
Suit didn’t bother to get up when they entered. Just sat at the beautifully
designed chrome and glass table that his wife had picked up in the Habitat sale
for less than 5 grand.

Liza
took a quick peek and noted that he was wearing his trademark spats. She almost
laughed at the sight, but thought better of it.

The
guy was all show. Oiled, black hair, Italian suits and a hat for every
occasion. It was all about class for Mr Suit. Nothing but the best for the ugly
bugger.

Today
he was in pink. Suit, shirt, tie and car-shaped cufflinks.

The
tie was hand-painted. Had a naked lady standing by the sea in the centre, the
froth of the waves breaking against the rocks at her feet. It was probably an
original from the 1940s. Looked good on him the way it drew the attention away
from his face.

Liza
made her proposal as soon as the escort was dismissed. Mr Suit carried on
eating his pasta as she spoke and grunted or nodded every once in a while.

When
the food was done, he leant back in his chair and poked at his teeth with a
wooden pick. Looked like he was doing some thinking and some dentistry at the
same time. A real multi-tasker this guy.

Liza
couldn’t look him in the eye. Instead she stared at the empty plate on the
table and at the crumpled serviette that had been decorated with red smears of
tomato sauce by Suit’s mouth.

“It’s
a big ask, Liza.” Which wasn’t exactly a 'no'.

“He’d
do it for you if it was the other way around,” she told him and kicked off the
silver stiletto from her right foot. She stretched over until her toes found Suit’s
leg and massaged the insides of his thighs. They were hard. All muscle. Made
her think she might actually enjoy a little action. It had been so long since
she’d had a man that the prospect of rubbing against his acne-scarred skin
didn’t seem as awful as it sometimes did.

“If
the money turned up, maybe things would be different,” he said.

It
was a complication she’d not considered.

“He
can’t remember a thing.” She pulled her foot back a little. Rested it on his
knee. “It might have something with you shooting him in the head.” Which
reminded her why she hated the guy in front of her as much as she did. An urge
to kick him hard in the balls rose and she had to screw up her toes to make
sure her feet stayed where they were.

Mr
Suit dropped the toothpick onto his plate and put his right hand under the
table. Took hold of Liza’s foot and rubbed her instep with his thumb. He had
the touch, she’d give him that. Sent a few volts through her stomach.

“It
was an accident for Christ’s sake.” He held up his left hand like he wanted to
surrender. “A bloody accident. When are you going to get that through your
thick skull?”

“I
always said Archie had a thick skull.” And she had. “Until you proved
otherwise.”

Sensing
she was getting closer to the answer she wanted, she pushed her foot back
between Mr Suit’s thighs. A little further this time. Enjoyed watching
confusion conquer his eyes. Pushed far enough to feel the bulge of his thrill.

“Let’s
say you’re right. That he won’t remember where he put my money. And say that I
arrange to...” He tilted his head and brought it back again when he’d found the
words he needed. “...put your husband out of his misery. What’s my compensation?”

She’d
played enough footsie. Pulled her leg back and slipped her shoe back on. “A
clear conscience for one.” That should have been enough, but she wasn’t going
to take the chance. “No more hospital bills for another.” Plus the icing on the
cake. “And I’d be a free woman. Free to do whatever I please.” Not that she
needed to tell him what that might actually be.

A
big smile spread across his face. Showed off his wrinkles and the shine of his
crooked teeth. “Then I’ll make sure it’s done.”

Liza
pushed her chair back to give herself room to stand. “Thanks Suits. Just one
more thing. I don’t want to know when you’re going to kill him, who’s going to
do it or how. Understand?”

“Capische.”

She
stood. The way he rolled his voice around Italian words turned her on something
chronic. Her knees buckled ever-so-slightly, though she didn’t think Suits had
noticed. She straightened her skirt casually as if nothing had happened.

Liza
winked at Suits and decided to go and buy herself a summer dress to celebrate.




Chapter 3

Two
weeks since the meeting with Mr Suit and there hadn’t been an angel of mercy
within a mile of the place.

Not
that things had stayed the same.

Ever
since her little flirt with Suits, something had been stirring within.
Something she hadn’t felt for years.

Liza’s
sex life had fizzled way before Archie’s accident. She’d put up with a weekly
romp, but left to her own devices she’d rather have spent the time jogging or
down at the gym.

She
blamed it on having kids so young. All three of them by the time she was
twenty-one. And if it hadn’t been for Jenny’s miscarriage, she’d have been a
grandma already in spite of having a mere forty-two years on the clock.

At
first, Liza’s newly-born desire came like scratches she could easily ignore,
but she soon needed to pay them some attention and took matters into her own
hands for the first time in the shower on Easter Monday, finding a different
kind of resurrection. It had been fun.

Masturbation,
she decided, was a lot like riding a bike only without the feet or the pedals;
whatever, she was certainly enjoying being back in the saddle.

It
came as no surprise to her when she found herself admiring the neat behind of a
young man in tightly fitting jeans while she pushed the wheelchair around the
Marks and Spencer food department. He was trim and tidy, like a fashion model
from the Next catalogue.

The
guy caught her looking and gave her as good as she got, his gaze moving down,
up and down again and seeming to settle somewhere between her waist and chin.
Gave her that fizzing in her stomach again. Made her wonder if the guy could
see her desire through her tightly fitting dress, the new floral number with
tiny lavender bouquets in the pattern.

Which
was why, as she headed up the ramp and towards the checkout, she decided to
give her hips a little extra roll. The movement was the reason for her
distraction. The toppling of Archie’s chair as the left wheels slipped over the
ramp’s edge was the consequence.

Archie
may have only weighed about the same as a primary school child by then, and
Liza had done enough time in the gym to be able to lift a large pig, but the
angles were all wrong and everything toppled.

From
her basket the Mediterranean Couscous, Low Fat Hummus, Greek-Style yoghurt,
four vegetarian ready meals from the low-calorie range and the family sized Key
Lime pie that she’d been carrying in her basket fell to the floor.

The
sound of the food hitting the tiles wasn’t loud enough to prevent her hearing
the crack of Archie’s head against the edge of the step.

When
everything came to rest and she looked down, it was like some kind of anarchic
still life.

Archie’s
leg lay in a white slick of yoghurt. His eyes were closed and a small pool of
blood formed on the ground just above his ear.

It
occurred to Liza that there might not be any need for a mercy-killing after
all. Like God had intervened and decided to let her off the hook.

And
then the young guy with the nice arse ran over to spoil things.

He
took the pulse. Listened to his breathing. Twisted the body before him into the
recovery position then twisted it back again. As he banged on Archie’s chest
and did the mouth-to-mouth, Liza seemed to lose the sense of sound.

A
lady in overalls spoke into a phone.

An
older man ran over and took over the job of chest compressions.

Paramedics
arrived. Loaded her husband onto a stretcher.

The
young guy took Liza by the arm and shepherded her to the ambulance. Sat her
down underneath the flashing lights. Left her to wonder what might have been.




Chapter 4

Concussion
was what the doctor’s at the hospital suggested, but there wasn’t a great deal
for them to go on. They didn’t know him like she did, however, and she knew
something wasn’t right.

She’d
pointed Archie at Coronation Street as a kind of test. He watched like he was a
regular. Only he hated the soaps, especially the ones set up North. ‘Bloody
Northerners,’ he’d used to shout. ‘Can’t understand a word that comes out of
their mouths.’

She
added ice-and-a-slice to her third gin and tonic. The glasses and her bracelets
rattled tunefully every time she sipped.

While
she drank, she watched Archie carefully, on the lookout for some indication
that he was still with her.

It
was when a horn from the advert for car insurance blurted out from the set that
she saw it. Like someone had switched on the lights behind his eyes.

Then
came the blinks.

Hundreds
of them at once, like a swarm of butterflies.

“Hang
on love, let me get the pen.”

She
went over to the mock Victorian bureau and took out a pencil and a pad of
penis-shaped Post-Its, a present for Jenny a couple of Christmases earlier.

Post-Its
in hand, she sat down to note down the code.

All
she got from Archie was a load of gibberish. He didn’t pause until he’d given
her 50 blinks in a string.

“Oh,
Petal,” she said as tears rolled down her face. “I didn’t mean it. I didn’t.”

All
she could think of was getting him back. Back the way he was, glued to the
sports’ channel and blinking out that nonsense of his.

And
then the blinking began again. This time it was slow and deliberate. He stared
at Liza to make sure she understood that he was back.

20
blinks for the first letter. 8 the second.

“The?”

Two
quick drops of the eyelids for yes.

13.
15. 14. The urge to slap him was back. She took a swig of gin and tried to
forget it. 5. 25.

“The
money? Charlie Suit’s cash?” She took his hand and held on tight. “Blimey Love,
you took your time.”

The
doorbell rang before there was any time to think about what it could mean.

Liza
leaned over to kiss her husband on the forehead. He tasted of disinfectant and
hospitals.

She
downed her drink, tucked her violet blouse into her mini-skirt and went to
answer the door.

She
turned the knob of the door and it flew open. Missed the tip of her nose by
millimetres.

In
barged an oaf of a man in a ski-mask and camouflage fatigues. Without the John
Lennon shades, he might have looked menacing.

“Oi
Love, do you mind?” she shouted.

He
didn’t seem to. Went straight over to Archie, dropped a bag on the sofa and
clicked it open. Within seconds he had a hypodermic syringe in his hand with a
needle that would have made an elephant faint.

Liza’s
mind went into overdrive.

What
a time for the Suit’s euthanasia squad to show. It was bloody typical of her
luck.

If
this thug managed to get the contents of the syringe into Archie, then the
£250000 he’d stashed the day the kidnapping went wrong would never see the
light of day, like a pirate’s buried treasure.

On
the last day Archie had spoken, he’d sloped off before Liza was awake and went
off to do ‘some business’. The business happened to be the handover of money
for the return of a child to its parents. As it happened, the child they’d
nabbed lived next to Suits on Millionaire’s Row in a tasteless new-build with
the trappings of Ancient Greece. Working out the family’s routines had been
easy. So had the snatch. Only thing that went wrong was at the exchange. The
police arrived as well as a gang of hired nutters and things imploded. Archie
was the only one to get away. He hid the money and headed back to report to
Suits. Suits, who had a twitchy trigger finger on account of things going
pear-shaped, ended up shooting Archie while he fumbled the door open. Suits
never got his money and Archie never used his limbs again.

Nothing
had been easy since.

Now,
just as there was a ray of sunshine in her life, the clouds were going to come
over and hailstorm all over her new good fortune. If Archie’s end came right
then and there, she’d never get her hands on the cash.

Her
mind clicked through all the possibilities like an old fashioned carousel of
photographic slides working at a crazy speed. In her mind’s eye she saw herself
on the Costas, soaking up the sun and the cocktails and being waited on by a
handsome Spaniard. She pictured herself with the Botox lips and the little
extra support for her breasts she’d invest in to guard against future sagging.
Imagined cruises and film premieres, being driven around in limos and eating
expensive chocolate. It was all within her grasp. A few more minutes and she’d
have had the location of the cash.

The
killer’s timing was bloody awful. All wrong.

Negotiation
with the stranger might work. She considered it. Let the idea flash through her
mind. They could go 50-50. Or better still, 60-40.

The
only problem was, the guy already had the syringe at Archie’s throat and looked
like he was ready to dig in and push the plunger.

Liza
picked up the golf club they kept by the door for emergencies and headed
swiftly over to the action.

Archie’s
chest pumped in and out like that of a tiny, captive bird. It wasn’t pretty.

The
sight made Liza hurry all the more. She strode over and swung for all she was
worth, powerful enough for a par-5 tee-off at Augusta.

When
the wood connected with the back of the ski-mask it made the sweetest sound,
the kind of ping that normally would have meant she was hitting long and making
the middle of the fairway.

The
man’s head fell forward and for a moment his body stood, stationary. A couple
of seconds later, he crumpled to the floor. Head bouncing right off the
cow-skin rug they’d brought back from Spain on their honeymoon.

Her
first thought as she looked down at the body? “How the hell am I going to get
the blood out of that?”




Chapter 5

It
took no end of stroking and humming to settle Archie’s breathing.

When
she eventually let him go, let him flop back into the chair, he stared blankly
at the body.

The
failed-assassin’s blood hadn’t spread in the way she’d expected. Gave her hope
for the rug after all.

The
intruder looked like a marionette whose strings had been cut. His Lennon shades
had slipped from the bridge of his nose and his blue eyes were crossed as if he
were looking at something on the tip of his nose.

“Don’t
look too good, does he Arch?” She bent down to find out who she’d just sent
into the next world. “Wish you could do this.”

She
took hold of the bottom of the mask and pulled it carefully, as if trying not
to hurt him. Had to lift his head from the floor to slip it off. Felt the skull
give under the pressure of her touch like it was made of trifle sponge soaked
in sherry.

First
she revealed a square chin. Next a mouth a bit too small for the rest of the
body, thin and narrow and tightly closed together. The nostrils were overgrown,
the blackheads like a child’s dot-to-dot. The face all-too familiar.

Liza
was up and onto her feet in a flash, hand over her mouth in case a scream came
out, but no sound arrived until the words articulated her thoughts. “For pity’s
sake, Archie. We’ve landed right in it this time.”

As if they hadn’t landed in it before.

Archie
had moist eyes. Looked like a puppy who was about to be put down. Which was
pretty much what he’d almost been.

A
wave of nausea reminded Liza of her part in the arrangement. Gave her
conscience a prick-and-a-half. What she needed to do to keep her in the clear
was to make sure Archie didn’t suspect her. “Must have been Mr Suit’s idea of
doing you a favour.”

Which
seemed like a plausible explanation.

“But
sending his brother round to do the job, eh? Who’d have thought?”

Charlie
Suit’s brother, Willie. Christ. It wasn’t going to go down well with Suits and
his mob. Not well at all.

Liza
sat on the floor. Needed to find a way forward.

It
wasn’t much fun thinking for two.

Back
in the day, Archie would have been sorting things out already. Taking control
in that manly way of his. Now all he did was sit dribbling, unable to wipe away
the tiny tears that trickled down his cheeks and came to rest to make tiny,
glistening jewels in his bristles.

“Soon
as Mr Suits finds out, we’ll be sleeping with the bloody kippers.” The tears on
Archie’s face grew, forming streams down through his beard and wetting his
Arsenal Football Club bib. “So we better not be here when he does.”

She
stood quickly and straightened her skirt. “Wait here,” she said, then tutted at
her own stupidity. “I know exactly what we have to do.” With that, she
disappeared up the stairs and packed her bags as if it bag packing were a new
Olympic sport and she had her eyes on nothing other than the gold.




Chapter 6

The
boats stood head on against the canal bank, hull-to-hull, tightly squeezed
together like cigarettes in a new pack.

At
the top of the banks, the white Edwardian buildings gleamed in splendour.

Liza
wheeled Archie along the towpath checking out what was happening in the tiny
gardens of the boaters while keeping an eye out for dog shit.

“That’s
nice, Arch,” she said, nodding at Sara’s new bench. “And look at what Carl’s
been up to now.”

Carl
was the know-it-all of the mooring and the biggest snob there. He’d installed a
rowing boat next to the fence since they’d last been down. Filled it with soil
and used it as a planter. The bright sunshine of daffodils and the cheery heads
of pansies grew from it, ready to cheer up the greyest of days when they came.
“Who the bloody hell does he think he is, putting that there?”

Archie
didn’t bother to respond. Wouldn’t have bothered doing so even if he could
have.

Liza
spotted the long, ginger dreadlocks of Mandy who was sitting on the wooden deck
of her barge, rubbing sun-cream into the back of the girl next to her who was
most likely her latest flame. Whoever it was, she didn’t look like she needed
any more tanning.

“Hi,”
she called.

Mandy
looked up and waved, the silver ring in her nose glinting in the daylight, then
returned to her massage.

“She
looks like a bit of all right, Arch. Looks like Mandy’s landed on her feet for
a change.”

This
time Archie would have nodded. She was a real stunner.

And
then they arrived at their own boat, Wol.

She
was a thing of beauty. 45 foot of shiny, apple green trimmed with cherry red
for the hand rails and gunnels. Between the windows were white roses and the
new fenders were neatly woven plaits of rope. She wasn’t everyone’s idea of a
canal boat, in fact to many she was like the ugly duckling. That didn’t matter
– Liza and Archie fell in love with it at first sight.

Archie
had bought Wol back in ’94 after a job on a jewellery store. She’d served them
well on many a family holiday. Had served Archie well as a shag-pad, too – Liza
had her suspicions, but never the evidence to back them up.

As
far as she could remember, it was the mention of the quarter-inch steel hull
that closed the deal back then and it no doubt helped that the roof and the
walls were the same. Sounded more like an armoured vehicle than a leisure
craft. What had persuaded Liza was the name. It was straight from Winnie The
Pooh, chosen by the previous owner who’d used it as a floating classroom for
dyslexic children.

Liza
wheeled Archie down the ramp.

The
boat rocked and rolled like Jerry Lee Lewis when they boarded. That was
something else about Wol. She had a round bottom. Made her different from the
rest under the water as well as above and far more unstable.

Liza
opened the doors and pushed Archie in. They were greeted by the usual scent of
wood polish and diesel oil. Nothing Liza had tried had ever made a difference
to that smell. It got so her clothes would stink of it after a long stay.
Still, she would just have to get used to it if it was going to be their 5
miles-an-hour ticket away from Shitcreek.

“Now,
let’s put the kettle on,” she said, doing her best to sound like it wasn’t all
about finding the money and getting the hell out of town. “Have a nice cup of
tea.”

She
turned on the tap. Let the water run for a while and listened to the clicking
of the water-pump. She lit a gas ring, filled the kettle and put it on to heat
up.

She
walked past Archie, between the toilet and shower and into the bedroom in the
front.

They
were regulars at the mooring, so when Archie had told her the money was on the
boat she had her doubts. It certainly wasn’t anywhere obvious.

First
place she looked was under the bed. The stumps of badly cut timber that
Archie’d used for supports reminded her of how shoddy his DIY skills had been.
She managed to crawl quite a way under in the gap between the set of drawers
and the old seat they’d built the bed upon. All she found was an old condom, a
couple of coins and huge balls of dust.

“Looks
like one of the kids has been bringing back their lovers, Arch. Filthy buggers
could at least manage to take back their rubbish.”

She
hooked the condom on the end of a pencil and held it at arms’ length until she
dropped it into the bin.

Next
she went to look in the storage under the original seat. There were the
sleeping bags and some life-jackets, but no cash.

“You
sure the money’s here?” she called to her husband who seemed to be looking out
of the window, gawping at Mandy and her friend.

She
kept looking until the whistle of the kettle blew. By then she’d checked the
wardrobe, the kitchen cupboards, beneath the shower tray, in the engine housing
and all the under-seat storage. The flower boxes were full of nothing but soil
and weeds and the containers for the gas bottles and the useful bits-and-bobs
only had what was supposed to be there.

“Stupid,
bloody bitch,” she muttered to herself as she poured hot water into the mugs,
straight onto the teabags. Imagine trusting the memory of her husband after all
this time. She could have let Mr Suit’s brother deal with the whole thing.
Sorted Archie out with those injections and left like he’d done nothing more
than fix the taps.

What’s
more she could have been shagging Charlie Suit and getting him to spend his
millions on some of the finer things in life. Like a little nip-and-tuck and a
holiday on the Riviera.

The
thought of shagging snagged her attention again and she wondered what Charlie
Suit might have under his shirt.

She
took a peak at Mandy and her partner. Watched as their tongues slid against
each other. When Mandy’s hand disappeared under the girl’s skirt, Liza felt her
knees buckle again. She needed to lean on the cooker to remain upright. Almost
knocked over the mugs in the process.

Closing
the curtains helped her regain her composure and she shuddered as she glimpsed
herself in a new lesbian future. And then she remembered what she was actually
doing.

Instead
of a millionaire’s life, she was about to do the slowest runner in the history
of getaways, just to end up under Spaghetti Junction somewhere and be
surrounded by Brummies. There’d be no money, no plastic surgery, no luxuries
and no way back.

And
a life with a man who could only blink his way through a conversation, who
wouldn’t be able to get it up if she smeared herself in KY and danced around a
pole .

“Are
you sure the money’s on the boat?” She squeezed out the liquid from the
teabags imagining she was draining the life out of her husband. “Think man.
Think.” She was being harsh and she knew it, but spending the early afternoon
dragging Willie Martin’s dead body from pillar to post until finally putting
him in the garden shed as a final resting place wasn’t her idea of the perfect
day. The effort had sapped most of her patience.

Blink.
There was Archie, off again.

2.
9. 12. 7. 5. 19.

“The
bilges. You’re a bloody genius, you are.” If they were there.

She
wheeled the chair through to the bedroom to clear the space. Filled his
drinking bottle with the tea and put the tube into Archie’s mouth. Went back
and lifted the carpet. Took a screwdriver from the box and prized up the first
section.

There
was the usual smell of oil and the lapping of blackened rain water. There were
also grey plastic bags taped up tightly into bricks. Loads of them.

She
picked one out and felt the weight of it, oblivious to the layer of filth that
clung to her hand. It was heavy enough.

With
no obvious way in, she returned to the toolbox and picked out a Stanley knife.
Before returning to the package, she ran in to Archie and hugged him hard
enough to force his shoulders and ribs to click. “Who loves ya Baby?”

Back
at the brick, she sliced carefully around the centre and pulled back the
packaging. Good old Queen Elizabeth herself smiled back, God bless her. There
were enough notes in just that one package to sort them out with a summer
holiday. Got her wondering if they should ignore the plan to hide out on the
canals and maybe head out to Mexico or Brazil or wherever it was that usually
worked instead. The only problem was that she hadn’t packed a bikini or any of
her beachwear.

“I
could buy stuff when we got there. Silly moo.” Her chat to herself was
interrupted by the ringing of her phone. She went through and took it from her
handbag hanging from the wheelchair handle and took a look at the monitor.

‘Suits
Martin’ it said on the screen.

She
threw the phone onto the bed like it had taken a bite at her fingers.




Chapter 7

Whoever
had last been in the mooring’s sanitary disposal shack needed shooting. Flecks
of shit and blood left all around the rim gave off the stink of a
sewerage/chemical mix.

Liza
dropped the holding tank part of her own toilet, the Porta Potti, and reversed
back into the open air, gagging and covering her mouth, wondering how she was
going to cope.

She
stood for a while enjoying the sweet smell of a nearby honeysuckle and
considered her options.

A
flight to Brazil seemed very appealing. Problem was the insurance for Archie
would cost a bomb and there’d need to be special arrangements and everything.
Besides, Mr Suit would probably have the airports covered as soon as he found
out what was going on.

Another
idea fluttering inside her head was to leave Archie outside the hospital with a
note around his neck, like Paddington Bear or a Victorian foundling on wheels
and in nappies. ‘Please look after this man’ or ‘Free to good home’.

She
looked over to Archie, tongue lolling out of his mouth as he watched the world
go by from the front of the boat. It tugged on either a heart-string or a
tendon, which meant that leaving him alone out there was out of the question.
The poor bloke needed her. He would do until the end of his life.

Which
led to plan C.

Before
dragging Mr Suit’s brother to the shed, she’d had the idea of dropping him in
the canal. The same thing might work for Archie. With a couple of weights tied
to the chair, dumping him in the middle of the Maida Vale tunnel would mean he
wouldn’t be found for ages. At least until the dredgers went through next.

She
looked over at her husband again, his head above the boat’s pointed bow with
its nameplate and the roses and castles he’d painted on when things were
different. This time it felt like her heart enlarged inside her, as if it were
putting pressure on the rest of her organs and wanting to push her insides out
of her mouth.

Killing
Mr Suit’s brother was one thing, and not a good one, but there was no way she’d
manage to do away with her husband. Which was why they were in this mess in the
first place.

There
was only one thing for it.

She
took a lungful of air, held it in and went straight back in to the toilet. She
lifted the case that was the holding tank, balanced it on the side and
unscrewed the cap to let a stream of dark blue piss with its tiny bits of
mashed up toilet paper flow into the hole.

As
she flushed it all away, it occurred to her that she might well be sending the
rest of her life down there with it.




Chapter 8 

Two
nights they’d stayed at Little Venice, watching the tourists go by and catching
up with the boating gossip.

Life
on the canals was lazy. Gentle. The pace of the traffic was only just faster
than Liza could walk.

To
make the most of their location, Liza took Archie for walks, window shopping in
the boutiques and antique shops or stopping for drinks on the terraces of cafes
where the price of a coffee didn’t allow for much change from a note.

Wherever
they happened to be, Charlie Suit phoned on the hour. He hadn’t left a single
message and that, somehow, made the calls hugely intimidating.

Because
Little Venice was such a popular area, Liza felt increasingly exposed. She
decided it was time to head north. To Birmingham. For better or for worse.

She
set off with no regrets, eyes fixed on the future and the two-hundred or so
locks she was going to have to get through without any help from a soul.

Fate
seemed to turn against them from the off. They got stuck straight away behind
one of the party boats hired out for some corporate entertainment or other,
which plodded on in front of them like it was still being pulled by a horse.
Liza watched impatiently, the men in their casual smarts and the ladies in the
finest cocktail dresses with cardigans to cover the goose-bumps. The boat was
like the swimming swan, all grace above and all madness below. Liza tried to
keep herself calm about the snail’s pace by watching the chefs and waitresses
graft away like they were in a movie on fast play, but her jaws were tightening
and her language was getting bluer by the minute.

The
party boat eventually stopped to moor up at a pub, employing the sensible
strategy that boat-owners use to make sure the toilets aren’t overfilled by
heavy-drinking guests.

Liza
broke protocol when Wol overtook. She rammed the throttle to full and made sure
the wash she created was as large as she could make it.

The
pleasure-craft rocked and bobbed when the waves hit and Liza cheered when
glasses and bottles slid from the tables to the floor. She gave a two-fingered
salute to the cabin staff who shouted after her.

An
hour later, they reached the supermarket on the waterside. She set about
pulling in to the bank. Arriving at the shops like this was one of Liza’s
favourite parts of the canal experience. Only in London, she suspected, could
such a thing happen.

Mooring
up wasn’t an easy thing, however. Hadn’t been since Archie’s accident.

In
the good old days, Archie took control and Liza acted only as the glamorous
assistant.

Now
everything was up to her.

Before
setting off anywhere, she needed to lay the rope from the bow along the roof so
that she could take it when she jumped to land.

As
she came close to the bank, she pointed the bow at the wall. The front fender
made contact and she put the throttle in to full reverse and pulled the rudder
hard starboard to allow the bow to move into position.

She
took the ropes from bow and stern, jumped to the bank and pulled as hard as she
could. Owning a steel boat might have made it strong, but it was a bugger to
manoeuvre.

Eventually
she had things under control.

Wol
was tied up in minutes and Liza checked her hands - not a broken nail in sight.

A
small crowd gathered to check things out as she pushed Archie up the ramp, off
the boat and went inside to buy food and gin for the rest of the journey.

The
phone rang when they were in the wines-and-beers aisle. If it had been 2
o’clock she’d have ignored it, but it was twenty-past and that didn’t fit the
Suits Martin pattern.

On
the screen, the name ‘Greg’ flashed while the speaker pumped out a tinny Spice
Girls’ tune. It needed answering.

“Jesus
Mum, where the hell are you?” It was typical Greg. Not a hello or a how are you
or anything.

“That’s
for me to know.” Greg might be a slow learner, but he’d remember to use his
manners one day if she had anything to do with it.

“Christ
almighty. What kind of shit are you pulling?” He was speaking quickly. Troubled.
Anxious.

“Deep
breaths, son. You’re spit’s wetting my face.”

“It’s
Mr Suit. He’s just been on the blower. Suits Martin, for God’s sake.”

Liza
wasn’t sure she liked the way things were going. And the concern in Greg’s
voice seemed justified all of a sudden. “What was he wanting?”

“Wanting?
Are you serious? He’s wanting you Mum. Revenge, he said. An eye for an eye.
Holy crap. Suits Martin, you stupid cow.”

If
he’d been there in person, Liza would have given him a slap for that. Either
that or a knee in the bollocks.

“I
didn’t mean...”

“Well
you’ve got us well and truly up to our eyeballs this time. He’s got Miriam. All
of her for the minute. If you’ve not turned up at his place by noon tomorrow
he’ll have all of her minus her left thumb. And he’ll have less of her every
time twelve hours has passed and you haven’t shown.”

It
was her turn to speak, but there were no words for her to use. She dropped her
head onto a shelf next to the Newcastle Brown Ale bottles and felt the cool of
the metal. And then her arm moved out of some kind of reflex. Like it was
throwing a punch. It swept through the bottles and knocked them over like
skittles, those that fell to the floor smashing and filling the air with
musical notes and the smell of yeasty beer.

Archie’s
eyes were blinking like the clappers.

“Mum?
You all right Mum?”

A
brilliantly stupid question.

The
words came this time. “I’ll be at the Assembly House at 4.” And by then she’d
have a plan to sort this whole mess out. She was convinced of it.




Chapter 9

The
Assembly House. Kentish Town noir.

Greg
was nursing a pint of Guinness over by the Jukebox, his leg bouncing up and
down the way it did when he was nervous or on speed. He was in his blue Adidas
tracksuit with the trainers to match. Looked like he was in between football
games.

Liza
didn’t waste any time in joining him. Put her bag on the floor. Reached over
and kissed him on the cheek. Couldn’t resist messing up the tiny spikes of his
gelled hair.

“Mum!
For heaven’s sake.” His tone was laden with the intonations of a five-year-old.

“You’re
a handsome fella, sure you are.” The pub brought out the Irish in her, her
Dublin blood moving faster than the Kilburn stuff. “Mine’s a pint.”

Greg
held up his glass until the barman noticed. Held up 2 fingers like he was offering
the sign of peace.

Patrick
O’Leary wandered by, banging Liza’s back as he went. “Sorry love,” he muttered
through the matted, grey fuzz of his beard. “Sorry. Just need some music.”

“No
bother, Patrick. Help yourself.”

Liza
felt a maternal glow inside her chest. Wanted to take Patrick home and give him
a wash. Maybe get rid of that old coat of his and get him a new pair of jeans.
The poor fellow stank of piss as he rocked back and forward trying to focus on
the choices. And to think he’d been the man back in the day. One of the roadies
for The Pogues. An original and not just one of the sheep.

He
dropped some coins into the slot. They chinked with the kerching of money
meeting money when they landed.

“Josef
bloody Locke,” Greg said when the music filled the air.

“It’s
one of your dad’s favourites.”

“Hear
My bloody Song. Speaking of Dad, where is the old sod.”

The
barman placed two pints right in the middle of a couple of beer-mats on the
table and walked away without speaking. “Thanks,” Liza told him, then admired
the three loops of the shamrock that decorated the creamy foam at the top of
the glasses. Life, she thought, was a lot like a pint of Guinness – full of
darkness and with a little froth to keep you interested. “He’s on the boat.
Tell me, has there been any word from Mr Suit?”

“He’s
said all he needs to say. Noon tomorrow remember?” He looked at his watch, a
heavy diver’s watch that could still tell the time if he happened to be 50
metres under water, not that he could swim – even taking a paddle made him
nervous. “That’s twenty hours in case you haven’t counted. Less than a day.”

“I
know how many hours there are, son, don’t think I don’t.” Patrick O’Leary
swayed to the music, spilling their Guinness on to their beer mats. Liza’s
maternal feelings towards him had disappeared, replaced by irritation at the
wafts of urine that kept clouding around her face. “Now off you toddle,
Patrick, and get yourself a drink on me.”

O’Leary
tugged a greasy forelock and stumbled to the bar.

“And
the plan?” Greg asked. That was the thing with Greg. Always needed bailing out.
Now if the secateurs had been on his thumb, if it was Jenny in the pub and Greg
they were chatting about, the maps would have already been on the table.

“You
still have that bag your father gave you to look after when you left home?” She
took a sip of her drink to lubricate her throat.

“The
suitcase with the lock on it?”

“That’s
the one.” And took another drink.

“Nah.
Left it behind in the cellar of the old flat. Wasn’t like we’d be taking it on
holiday or anything.”

Liza
snorted into the glass. Sent the shamrock and the froth across the table and
all over Greg’s tracksuit top.

Greg
rose up, cheeks flushing, ready to tell her what he thought of that.

He
fell right back into his chair when Liza’s palm flew into his cheek. “You what?
You left the bag? Your father told you to keep it safe in case of emergencies.”

“I
figured that him not being able to speak or walk or wipe his own arse was
emergency enough. What the hell would he be needing it for?

“His
guns, Greg. His bloody guns.”




Chapter 10

Greg
drove his VW Golf up the hill to Highgate. Needed the radio turned up loud to
stop his mum from rabbiting on and causing him to lose concentration. If they
crashed, he’d be done for being over the alcohol limit and off the amphetamine
scale.

At
Jackson’s lane he took a right turn and headed to his old parking space behind
the flats.

When
he’d moved in with his mates, they thought they’d made the big time. A ground
floor place with a patio out the back and not a parent in sight to tell them
how to live their lives. Six months of take-away food, beer and women made the
Archway Road seem like paradise.

Shame
that Sid and Rod were sent down for setting off fires in the cemetery in a
protest against capitalism. Almost singed Karl Marx’s beard, they did. It was
the CCTV that put them in the frame for the job and the petrol cans and the
stink of their clothes that saw to the rest.

Greg
couldn’t afford the flat without them and had to move out. Ended up in a
flea-pit of a bedsit that was more in keeping with his student life at the
lowly institution of the University Of North London.

Pulling
up at the old flat, it was like nothing had changed since he’d gone. Just like
when he’d lived there, he had to parallel-park into the space between the old
camper van and the convertible Audi, and just like the old days, there were
only six inches to spare between his bumpers and theirs’.

“Jesus,”
Liza shouted when he turned the radio off. “Could you not have picked out a
decent station for your ma, now? Something with a little bit of fun to it?”

Greg
ignored the question. He got himself out of the car and went over to open the
passenger door.

“You
got the keys?” his mum asked as she got out.

Greg
nodded before setting off for the back gate. He hadn’t known why he’d kept a
set at the time. Now it was as if it was meant to be. “Sure, it was meant to
be,” his mum said as they walked into the backyard and strolled casually to the
door.

The
key still fitted, thank goodness, and one simple turn of the lock and it was
done.

They
entered the kitchen at the back of the flat. It was so clean that Greg hardly
recognised it. The surfaces were uncluttered and there wasn’t a chip-wrapper or
an oily tin in sight. Pervading the place was the faint odour of joss sticks.

All
was quite. Nothing to worry about. The occupants were probably out at work.

“Bloody
hippies,” Greg said when he saw the assorted ornamental Buddha’s sitting
cross-legged about the sitting room. “They haven’t even got a bloody telly.”

“Now,
now son. I’ll put the kettle on while you do the business. Make a nice cuppa to
calm your nerves.”

Greg
turned his back on her and mouthed a couple of swear-words. He went straight
through to the hallway and stopped between the two doors. Couldn’t resist
looking in at his old room, so he opened the one on his right and poked his
head in.

It
was pink now. Pink walls and pink everything to match. There were posters from
Strictly Come Dancing, boxes of dolls and neatly arranged shelves full of
books. He felt a strong urge to take a dump on the bed just to spoil the
atmosphere, but he’d only just taken a crap in the pub. Besides, he had other
things to be getting on with.

He
closed the door behind him and went over to the other one.

The
handle needed to be turned anti-clockwise, same as always, and when he opened
this one he was greeted by the smell of dust and damp.

There
was a tight turn to be negotiated as he went down the steps, but he’d no
problem managing it. When he’d lived there, he’d pop down every time Sid or Rod
had a girl in their room, then he’d press his ear to a glass that he pushed up
to the floorboards. Never really heard much other than the plumbing and the
traffic unless they had a screamer in. He hadn’t felt bad about eavesdropping -
Sid did exactly the same when it was him doing the shagging.

The
cellar hadn’t changed much. Still had the platform on the right, like someone
had built it for an underground gig or something. The pair of wooden clogs
they’d inherited was still there in the middle, hogging the limelight as they’d
always done. Pillars of red brick filled the other side of the room, thick with
cobwebs and dust and crops of white mould in the corners.

Slotted
in between the pillars at the far end was the suitcase Greg had left. He wasted
no time in going over and pulling it from between the old rugs and sheets that
were supposed to hide it and let the bag drop to the floor.

The
relief he’d felt on spotting the case was soon replaced by a tightening of the
shoulders and an inability to breathe. Sure, it was the same case – same
colour, same size and same scratches – only this case didn’t have the padlock
on the handles locking it shut that Archie had put on for safety’s sake.

Greg
clicked open the clasps and lifted the lid.

Nothing.

There
was nothing.

His
mum was going to kill him.

“These
what you’re looking for?” The voice was a boy’s, all cocky and unbroken.

Greg
turned round to see a kid in his dressing gown and slippers, a mop of blond
hair in some kind of fringe that angled across his face so that he could only
have seen from one eye. His arms were stretched out and pointed in Greg’s
direction and in each hand he was holding a gun.

“I
don’t know what you mean,” Greg told him as he put his hands in the air in a gesture
he hoped looked like surrender.

“These
guns, prick-eater.”

“What
would I be wanting with a couple of toys like that?”

The
boy laughed, all confident about what he was doing. Flicked his head so that
his fringe revealed his other eye for a moment. He was a cocky sod, this one.

“Want
me to play with them for you, prick-brain? Show you what the toys can do?”

The
lad lifted his arms higher. Looked like someone in a cowboy film, dressing gown
and slippers aside. Things suddenly seemed serious. Greg thought about
appealing to the kid’s Buddhist nature – ‘all is sorrow’ and all that crap –
and felt a movement in his bowels that meant taking a crap on the pink bed was
no longer out of the question. He held up his hands a little higher.

“You
don’t need to do that. I know what they can do.”

“And
you’ll also know that they’ve just changed the laws on how far someone can go
to defend themselves from an intruder in their home, prick-breath. How you can
shoot a robber and get away with it.”

Christ.
It was time to go with the religious shit. “And what would your Buddha think
about that then, eh?”

At
that moment, Greg saw his mum stepping into the cellar in a pair of socks that
were covered in roses. She made her way down and then looked over. When she
appeared in full, Greg realised that she was carrying two mugs of tea.

Greg’s
eyes must have moved because the boy stiffened. “Think I’m going to fall for
that ‘he’s behind yer’ crap? It’s the oldest trick in the book. You must think
I was born yesterday.”

As
soon as the words were out of his mouth, Liza flung the hot tea over the boy’s
head. The boy’s hair had hardly been soaked when she threw the cups at him. One
of them whizzed past him and smashed in the far corner, the other was a direct
hit to the back of his skull.

The
boy flinched. Lifted his arms in the air. Accidentally squeezed the trigger of
one of the guns. Sent a bullet screeching in Greg’s direction. Took a tiny hole
out of Greg’s lobe and sent him hopping around the room in agony.

Liza
didn’t waste any time. She was on the boy and slapping him about the head and
body like she was swatting at an angry wasp. “For the love of God, Greg, will
you not do something to help me here?”

Greg
let go of his ear and stopped dancing on the spot. He went over, grabbed the
guns and pointed them at the boy.

“Freeze
prick-tease, or you’ll be joining the Buddha before nature intended.”

Everything
was under control again.

At
that point, a teenage girl entered the cellar and screamed.

She
had long, straight black hair that had a bluish tinge to it. Her eye-makeup was
heavy and her ears were pierced more times than a teabag. All she wore was a
Spiderman pyjama top, one that came down just enough to cover her pride.

“You
naughty boy,” Greg said, patting the lad on the head, and putting the guns onto
the floor.

Greg
reached into his pocket and took out the Stanley knife he carried in case of
emergencies. He slid out the blade with one hand and took the mop of the boy’s
fringe in the other. He chopped at the hair with rough abandon then held the
scalp in the air like it was the FA Cup.

The
girl in the doorway screamed louder.

“Time
to go, Ma,” Greg said and he put the guns in the bag where they belonged.

He
took Liza by the arm and pulled her up the steps.

As
he closed the door, he watched the young girl go over to put her arms round the
boy and the boy huddle into a ball.

He
turned the key to lock the cellar door, allowed his mum to pass and then left
without bothering to say goodbye.




Chapter 11

When
she saw the ‘number not recognised’, Liza half expected it to be some company
giving her a cold call. The way she felt after her encounter with Billy the Kid
back there in Highgate, she was ready to give a mouthful of abuse to whoever
happened to be on the other end of the line.

“Yes.”
She said it with all the snippiness she could muster.

“Mum.
Thank God it’s you. They’ve got me, Mum. Prisoner. He says he’ll,” and she
broke into sobs that were unintelligible. It was Miriam, there wasn’t a doubt
in her mind about that.

Liza
covered the mouthpiece. Told Greg to pull over. He pushed up the indicator
lever and parked up on double-red lines in the bus-lane. Panicked in case the
cops turned up and stuck a breathalyser into his mouth and did him for
possession of illegal firearms to boot.

“Now
take it easy darling. Deep breaths. Who do you say has you and what are they
going to do?”

“Suits
Martin, Mum. The gangster.” That came as no surprise to Liza. “And he’s going
to have his wicked way with me then carve off my thumb if you don’t do exactly
what he says.” That wasn’t too much of a surprise either.

Liza
took a look in the bag. Put her hand in and stroked the guns. Felt empowered by
the cold touch of the metal. “You’d better put him on then, Honey. And don’t
worry. We’ll be there for you as soon as we can.”

“Liza
darling. Nice of you to pick up.” Suits Martin’s voice turned her on straight
away. Left her tingling between her legs. The image of him chaining her to a
bed and ripping off her clothes flashed through her mind. For a split-second,
she was jealous of her daughter.

“You
so much as chip her nail varnish I’ll have you, Mister.”

“You
should be so lucky, Babe.”

“Fuck
off. And don’t you be poking around where you shouldn’t be, neither.”

“What’s
your problem? It’s not as if I’d be the first now, would it? Besides, it’s me
that’s got all the issues here. He was my brother, Liza. You went and killed my
Willie.”

He
did have a point. Not that she was going to accept it. “You didn’t even like
the guy. Said he was always getting in the way. A handicap.”

Mr
Suit just laughed. “A man like me needs to find closure, darling. So you’re
going to have to do something to help me find it.”

“Hang
on. I’ll get a pen and paper.”

“This
isn’t a shopping list, doll. Just give me your undivided.” Liza scrunched up her
face in concentration. You need to bring Archie to me. That’s the deal. I need
to put Archie out of his misery once and for all. That’ll almost square things.
“And I’ll need £25,000 by way of payment.”

“25
grand? You’re having a laugh.”

“No
laughs here. 12 o’clock tomorrow. You name the place. Somewhere public.”

Greg
saw a police car in his rear-view mirror and a traffic warden crossing the road
in their direction. He let go of the handkerchief he’d been holding to his ear,
put on the indicators straight away and screeched into a gap in the traffic
before it closed. Liza fell back and almost dropped the phone.

“All
right. You’ll have the money. Inside Sainsbury’s, Ladbroke Grove. By the fruit.
Capische?”

Liza
heard Miriam scream in the background and the phone went dead.




Chapter 12

“No
laughs here. 12 o’clock tomorrow. You name the place. Somewhere public.” Mr
Suit smiled. Let his fingers stroke the inside of Miriam’s naked thigh. Enjoyed
the softness of her young skin, warm and smooth and unspoiled by life.

When
he heard Liza’s attempt at Italian, he pressed the red button to end the
conversation and carefully placed the phone on the bedside table. He dropped
his face to where his hand had been and rubbed his cheek along Miriam’s leg
until he arrived at her pussy, still wet and musky from the last time he’d been
inside.

He
continued to the tattoo on her hip. Licked the horns of the red devil there and
gently traced the outline of its body before returning to her cunt.

Miriam’s
body stiffened. A solitary gasp escaped her lips.

Mr
Suit got down to business. Let his tongue skim the delicate labia before
hitting on the clit, where he licked out the letters of the alphabet. He
concentrated hard. Was just working on the ‘K’ when Miriam’s hands pushed his
head away.

“Stupid
cow,” she shouted. “Is she up for it?”

Mr
Suit looked up, his acne pocked face a shade of red. “She’ll be there.”

“And
she’ll have Dad?”

“He’ll
be there.”

Miriam
pulled herself up in the bed. Sat up against the pillows and scratched at her
arm. “That woman needs taught a good lesson. Trying to do for my dad like that
and coming on to my boyfriend an’ all. Getting Dad back safe’s all I care
about, but getting her to stump up the cash like that, it’s a work of genius. I
can’t wait to rub her nose in it is all I’m saying.”

Charlie
Suit smiled. “If we have that all sorted, I can’t wait to rub my nose in it
either.”

Miriam
slipped back down the pillow. Parted her legs. Let the Suit work on his letter
formation while she pictured her mother’s face when she saw what was really
going on.




Chapter 13

Liza
stood at home in the middle of her walk-in wardrobe, fingering all of her
clothes.

What
should one wear to a transaction meeting with the criminal underworld? It was
the question that had been bothering Liza since the phone conversation with Mr
Suit.

Course,
it was an easy decision for Greg. He’d be in the same tracksuit and trainers he
always wore.

And
Archie? He’d be wearing whatever she put him in. It wasn’t going to matter much
by the sounds of things. Suits Martin would have him chopped up and fed to the
fish in the Thames before Billingsgate opened its doors next morning.

Looking
around at all her clothes and shoes, she realised how difficult it was going to
be leaving all of it behind. But taking a trip abroad seemed like the safest
thing to do, even if it were just to let things cool down between everyone.

Two
hours she spent with her clothes thinking about the future and working out
which outfit she’d take back with her to the boat.

Eventually
she settled on a tight-fitting, sleeveless, white dress with a hem that ended
just above the knee. To go with it, a white pair of stilettoes with a tiny
yellow flower on the tip and her white leather handbag to keep the gun in. She
planned to wear her hair up and to put on a pale lipstick that would give her
the look of a model from the 1960s. She’d drive Mr Suit wild, which might just
take his mind off what was at stake.

The
decision made, she packed the clothes up carefully into her overnight bag and
got on the phone to the airline to book four open-return tickets to Spain, just
to be on the safe side.




Chapter 14

Greg
put the boat into reverse and pushed the tiller out wide to take in Wol’s
stern. The propeller churned up the water as the boat came to rest at the wall
until Greg shifted the gear back in to neutral.

“Mother
of God, will you keep the damned thing steady,” Liza shouted from the bedroom.
“I’m finishing my nails for heaven’s sake.”

Only
Archie, frozen in position so that he could watch Cash In The Attic, was able
to hear her.

On
deck, Greg picked up the rope that he’d laid from the bow earlier on and the
rope from his feet and jumped off onto land. He shifted his weight onto his
heels to keep the boat in place and skilfully snaked the ropes so that they
curled around the concrete bollards.

An
Indian family out for their family shop, nine of them including granny and six
children of descending sizes, watched on as Greg showed off his skills. It took
no time at all to tie up and Greg skipped back on-board as soon as the job was
done.

“Easy,”
he said to his dad when he came in.

Dad
blinked in approval and got back to watching the TV.

As
Greg sat examining his pistol, the bedroom door opened and out walked Liza,
blowing furiously on her fingers.

In
spite of Archie having no control of his body, his mouth opened a little.

His
pupils dilated and he blinked away. 8, 15, 20.

“Ah,
thanks darling,” Liza said and went over to plant a kiss on his forehead.

“Bleeding
hell, Mum,” Greg said. “You sure you remember what we’re doing here?”

Liza
wiped away the lipstick from her husband’s head. “We’re going to do this
properly or not at all.”

That
was all there was to it.

“We’re
15 minutes early.” She looked at her son. “You make sure you’ve got your gun
primed and keep the key in the ignition. I’ll get in there and hang around the
oranges until they arrive. First sign of trouble, I want to hear you shooting
like it’s the OK Corral.”

Greg
nodded. Checked the Stanley knife was in his pocket and settled down to watch
the telly with his dad. The couple on the programme had found a stamp album in
the house that they reckoned was worth a grand. Maybe Greg would start his own
collection when they were in Spain - it would be a good time to build himself
something for the future.

“And
you’ll wheel out your father on my signal, won’t you dear?”

“Yes
Mum.”

“Making
sure that you’ve got the carrier bag with the cash.”

“Yes
Mum.”

“Then
everything’s fine. Wish me luck.”

Greg
lifted his hand to give half a wave. Archie just sat.

The
expert on the telly had shifted his attention to an ornamental Shire horse.




Chapter 15 

As
Liza walked into the shop, she pushed her sunglasses onto the top of her head.

She
found the weight of the gun in her bag reassuring and she went over to the
fruit to go through with the pretence of shopping.

She
picked up a couple of melons, checked them over for blemishes and gave them a
good sniff. Made her mouth water to get a whiff of the sweetness. Took her mind
off the flutterings in her stomach.

Before
she could move on to the oranges, she saw two men she knew. A couple of Mr
Suit’s boys.

Shane
and Naz looked like a couple of bouncers from an up-market club, sharp suits
and ties that couldn’t quite disguise the rough stuff that they were covering.

Liza
picked up a couple of oranges. Went over and passed one to each of the men. In
their hands the oranges looked like small tangerines.

“Where
is she then?” Liza asked.

“She’s
outside in the van.” Shane was doing the talking. Naz had begun peeling the
orange and was dropping the skin on the floor next to his shiny, black
winkle-picker shoes. “What about Archie and the cash?”

“On
the boat. How about you bring your boss and my daughter over and we’ll get the
business sorted.”

Naz
popped an orange segment into his mouth and nodded.

“You’re
on.”

The
three of them wandered outside into the sunshine and stood on the terrace.

Naz
lifted his finger in the direction of the car-park, Liza nodded over to Wol.

As
if in some great act of choreography, Suits Martin and Miriam appeared at the
same time as Archie and Greg.

In
his charcoal-grey zoot, Mr Suit really looked the part of top man. Miriam
hadn’t seemed to get the idea of the kidnap victim role, though. She was
wearing black tights and the shortest shorts that could be bought. Her T-shirt
rode up as she walked so that the red devil appeared at her hip with every
other step.

A
huge smile beamed from Liza’s face to see that her daughter was in one piece.
It soon disappeared when Miriam took Mr Suit’s arm as they came over.

“What
the?”

When
the couple reached Liza, Miriam unbuttoned her boyfriend’s jacked and slid her
hand over his stomach. In case she hadn’t made her point, she dropped her hand
to give Mr Suit’s cock a quick stroke before resting it on the gold buckle of
his belt.

“You
bloody slag,” Liza shouted and lunged forward.

Naz
and Shane reached out and took her arms, one each, and lifted her gently from
the ground. They pulled her back a couple of feet and dropped her back on the
concrete.

Miriam
rested her head on Mr Suit’s shoulder. “You’re just jealous, you old cow. It
wasn’t enough that you tried to steal my man, you had to go and ask him to kill
my own father, silly moo. You think I’d let you get away with that?”

“But
I didn’t know anything about you and Suits. Swear to God.”

“Ladies,
ladies,” Mr Suit interrupted. “Might I remind you that we’re here on business?
You have something we want, and I’ve got something for you in return.”

All
of Liza’s muscles tensed. A heat rose to the back of her throat.

“I
need a cigarette,” she said and opened the catch on her bag.

Greg
and Archie, having finally managed to negotiate the ramp on the boat, sidled
over. “When did you start smoking, Mum?” Greg asked.

There
was a moment when everybody seemed to look at everyone else while everything
remained still and then there was a moment when everybody moved at once.
Everyone except Archie.

Liza
pulled out her gun. Pointed it straight at Mr Suit and pulled the trigger.

The
bullet hit him in the chest.

Liza
squeezed the trigger again.

Before
she heard the bang, she saw Mr Suit pulling Miriam in front of her to shield
himself. The bullet went straight into the back of Miriam’s head and had enough
in it to come out of the other side and bury itself into Mr Suit’s throat.

The
two lovers seemed to hold on to each other like they were saying goodbye, then
fell to the ground like hammy actors in a bad play.

Naz
and Shane were quick to react. They reached inside their jackets and pulled out
handguns from leather shoulder-holsters.

Like
conjoined twins, they pointed their weapons at Liza and pumped their weapons.

Liza’s
body twitched like she was having the orgasm she’d been dreaming of over those
last few weeks. Her white dress was ruined, all holes and decorated with blood
as it formed petal-like blooms around her body.

Not
to be outdone, Greg pulled out his own weapon and retreated, firing off rounds
at Mr Suits’ men. Six shots in all, each of them hitting the targets. Naz and
Shane gazed at each other with mouths open, struggling to comprehend that
they’d met their ends at the hands of such a streak of piss. They collapsed
into each other’s arms before crashing down onto Archie and turfing him out of
his chair and onto the floor.

Greg
continued his retreat. Stumbled back to the water’s edge, caught his foot on an
old, black lab that’d been basking in the sun and tripped into the canal.

The
splash went up like a flare, but no one moved forward to help.

Greg
sank into the darkness. Opened his eyes to see the light above him and then
lost sight of it. He reached out and clawed at nothing as an enormous scream
did for the last of the air in his lungs. He flapped and kicked, but forgot to
turn his breathing off. Water poured into his mouth. Left the faint taste of
diesel on his tongue. His arms reached out letting his fingers find the cold
softness of the mud at the bottom of the canal. He tried to push himself up to
the surface, but only ended up getting his arm stuck up to the elbow in the
silt. A big cough emptied his lungs and a big suck filled them right up again.
It didn’t take long for his body to shut down while his brain clicked on with
images of the basement on the Archway Road and a goal scored at Highbury by
Tony Adams back in the day.




Chapter 16

An
Indian family of nine, including one grandmother and six children, watched the
whole thing from the safety of the supermarket foyer.

When
it was all over, they went over to survey the damage.

The
father of the group wandered between the bodies rubbing his chin and shaking
his head.

Soon
as he noticed that Archie was still alive, he took off his blue polyester
jacket and put it under Archie’s head.

“Quick,
someone. Help,” the man called to the crowds who were now pouring from the
shop. “This one’s still alive.” He bent closer to Archie. “It’s OK, I’m a
doctor. Are you all right?”

Archie
blinked as fiercely as he could manage, tears flowing from his eyes and forming
tiny puddles on the concrete.

‘6,
21, 3, 11’

‘6,
21, 3, 11’

‘6,
21, 3, 11’

 


end 
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